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Date: 7 August 2019

Summary of outcome

All early years providers must meet the legal requirements in the 'Statutory framework for 
the early years foundation stage', which you can find at 
www.gov.uk/government/publications/early-years-foundation-stage-framework--2. If we 
find that a provider is not meeting the requirements, we can take action to ensure they put 
matters right.  

On 22 March 2019, we inspected the provider and the overall outcome was inadequate. As a 
result of the inspection, we have issued a Welfare Requirements Notice. This is a legal 
notice that requires the provider to take the actions below within the timescales set out. The 
provider will be able to give parents further information about this. The provider is still 
registered with Ofsted.  

Action  

Please see the inspection report dated 22 March 2019 for the full list of actions the provider 
was required to meet.    

On 23 April 2019, we visited the provider and found that all staff had a Disclosure and 
Barring Service check in place. They also had supervision meeting with all staff. All registers 
were completed. Actions plans are in place to meet other welfare requirement notices. The 
next step will be further monitoring.  

On 17 May 2019 we received a concern about the safety of children during the collection 
from school. On 21 and 23 May 2019 we conducted unannounced visits to discuss the 
matter in more detail. The provider has made satisfactory progress on the notices set at 
inspection. We have issued a further Welfare Requirements Notice. This is a legal notice that 
requires the provider to take the actions below within the timescales set out. We will 
monitor the provider.  

Ensure staffing arrangements meet the needs of all children and ensure their safety, that 
staff are deployed effectively and children are adequately supervised. Children must usually 
be within sight and hearing of staff and always within sight or hearing. 4 June 2019  

Ensure that all staff are received appropriate training and support to have a clear 
understanding of their roles and responsibilities. 4 June 2019  

Ensure children are not exposed to risks of harm and demonstrate how all staff manage that 
risk, including how all safety procedures are implemented consistently. This refers to the 



taking and collection of children from school. 4 June 2019  

Promote the good health of children, with particular reference to ensuring sun safety 
procedures adequately protect children. 4 June 2019  

Ensure children's hours of attendance are recorded accurately. 4 June 2019  

Ensure any written complaint is responded to within 28 days of having received the 
complaint. 4 June 2019  

On 5 June 2019 we conducted an unannounced visit and found that the most recent actions 
had been addressed. At the visit we issued another Welfare Requirements Notice that 
required the provider to  

Implement the procedure, for responding to children who are ill or infectious, take 
necessary steps to prevent the spread of infection, and take appropriate action if children 
are ill. 17 June2019  

On 14 June we received further concerns that the provider was not meeting requirements. 
On 20 June we conducted a full inspection.  

At the inspection we suspended the provider's registration because we believed children 
may be at risk of harm. Suspension allows time for the provider to take steps to reduce or 
eliminate the risk of harm to children. Please see the published inspection report for further 
detail.  

On 23 July 2019 we took steps to cancel the provider's registration. The provider had the 
right to appeal to an independent external tribunal, the Health, Education and Social Care 
First-tier Tribunal. No such appeal was received and the provider's registration has been 
cancelled. The provider is no longer registered with Ofsted.   
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